The Perspectives of Applicants on the Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Initiatives and Admissions Processes of Genetic Counseling Training Programs

by

# Impana Shetty

BS, University of Maryland College Park, 2017

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the

School of Public Health in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

University of Pittsburgh

2023

#### UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

# SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH

This thesis was presented

by

# **Impana Shetty**

It was defended on

March 31, 2023

and approved by

Eleanor Feingold, PhD; Professor, Department of Human Genetics, University of Pittsburgh

Barbara Harrison, MS, CGC; Assistant Professor, Department of Pediatrics, Division of Medical Genetics, Howard University/Hospital

Mylynda B. Massart, MD, PhD; Assistant Professor, Department of Family Medicine, University of Pittsburgh

Jodie Vento, MGC, LCGC; Assistant Professor, Department of Human Genetics, University of Pittsburgh

Thesis Advisor: Christine Munro, MS, MPH, LCGC; Adjunct Faculty, Department of Human Genetics, University of Pittsburgh Copyright © by Impana Shetty

2023

# The Perspectives of Applicants on the Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Initiatives and Admissions Processes of Genetic Counseling Training Programs

Impana Shetty, MS

University of Pittsburgh, 2023

One of the challenges that genetic counseling faces as a profession is the lack of diversity in the field. In recent years, many genetic counseling training programs have developed their own diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives in order to promote diversity (Channaoui et al., 2020). There has been little research on how these initiatives have impacted prospective genetic counseling students. This study examined how applicants incorporated a genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives as well as other factors into their application and match decisions. This study also aimed to characterize strengths and barriers of the genetic counseling program admissions process for applicants belonging to underrepresented groups (URG). A survey was distributed to applicants from the past three genetic counseling admissions cycles (2020, 2021, 2022) through various channels including the Minority Genetic Professionals Network, emails of past University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program applicants, a listserv of genetic counseling program directors, and the Genetic Counseling Discord. When comparing how respondents from URGs and non-URGs considered a program's DEI recruitment initiatives in their decisions, a two-sample t-test with equal variances did find a statistically significant difference between both groups (p < 0.0001); 83.3% of URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance compared to 44.7% of non-URGs. Through open-ended questions, participants expressed that the admissions process was not able to appreciate the experiences behind less visible identities such as a low socioeconomic status and being a first-generation student. Findings from this study identified areas of improvement for genetic counseling programs' DEI initiatives, and

could be used to inform potential changes in admissions processes and recruitment strategies for genetic counseling training programs that focus on underrepresented applicants. This study is important for public health as increasing diversity in the field can be important in better patient-provider interactions as well as greater patient satisfaction (Mittman & Downs, 2008).

# **Table of Contents**

Prefacex
1.0 Introduction1
1.1 Specific Aims
2.0 Manuscript 4
2.1 Background
2.2 Methods
2.2.1 Survey Design8
2.2.2 Participants and Recruitment10
2.2.3 Data Analysis11
2.3 Results
2.3.1 Demographics12
2.3.2 All Participants17
2.3.3 Experiences of URGs22
2.3.4 Comparison of URGs and Non-URGs25
2.3.5 Comparison of Matched URGs and Unmatched URGs
2.3.6 Open-Ended Responses34
2.3.6.1 Factors Considered When Applying and Ranking Programs
2.3.6.2 Thoughts on the Admissions Process
2.3.6.3 Genetic Counseling Training Programs' DEI Initiatives
2.4 Discussion
2.4.1 Study Limitations and Future Directions45

2.5 Conclusions	47
3.0 Research Significance to Genetic Counseling and Public Health	49
Appendix A IRB Approval	
Appendix B Survey	53
Appendix C Supplemental Figures	67
Bibliography	74

# List of Tables

Table 1 Additional Demographics for All Participants
Table 2 Factors Considered When Ranking Programs for All Participants         19
Table 3 URG Experiences    24
Table 4 URG vs Non-URG for the Importance of a Program's DEI Application Question
During Applying29
Table 5 Matched URG vs Unmatched URG Identity Hindering in Admissions Process 3.
Appendix Table 1 Participants from URGs Demographics6
Appendix Table 2 Participants from Non-URGs Demographics
Appendix Table 3 All Participants Application Metrics
Appendix Table 4 URGs vs Non-URGs Ranking Considerations
Appendix Table 5 URGs vs Non-URGs Application Metrics
Appendix Table 6 Matched URGs vs Unmatched URGs Ranking Considerations
Appendix Table 7 Matched URGs vs Unmatched URGs Application Metrics

# List of Figures

Figure 1 All Participants by Race/Ethnicity12
Figure 2 All Participants by Group Membership14
Figure 3 Participants from URGs by Race/Ethnicity16
Figure 4 Participants from URGs by Group Membership16
Figure 5 Participants from Non-URGs by Group Membership17
Figure 6 All Participants: Consdering Factors When Choosing Schools to Apply To and
Rank
Figure 7 All Participants Factors Considered When Ranking Programs
Figure 8 All Participants Ease of Finding Information on DEI Initiatives 21
Figure 9 All Participants Importance of DEI Application Questions
Figure 10 All Participants Likelihood of Program Sharing DEI Initiatives During Interviews
Figure 11 URGs vs Non-URGs: Considering Factors When Choosing Schools to Apply To
And Rank
Figure 12 Matched URGs vs Unmatched URGs: Consdering Factors When Choosing
Schools to Apply To and Rank

## Preface

When I first started developing my thesis, I remember initially feeling overwhelmed by the magnitude of the project I was about to take on. I am fortunate to have had a wonderful thesis committee who helped me along every step of the way, whether it be through brainstorming ideas or answering any questions that I had. I would like to thank my thesis committee members Jodie Vento, Dr. Eleanor Feingold, Barbara Harrison, and Dr. Mylynda Massart for all of their support. A special thank you to my thesis chair Christine Munro for always checking in with me as well as providing encouragement and advice throughout the whole process.

I also wanted to thank all my program directors, clinical supervisors, and professors for giving me the knowledge and skills I will need as I move on to the next step of my career. I know that I have grown so much as a student and a person over the past two years. Considering that I can be pretty hard on myself, I am grateful for all the reassurance and support they all provided during my learning.

To my genetic counseling cohort, thank you for being my family away from home, especially when I was worried to move to a city where I knew no one. Many of my favorite memories during graduate school have been during our cohort hangouts, impromptu bubble tea runs, and our study room discussions. While I am sad that I will not be seeing you all every day, I know that you all will be lifelong friends!

Finally, a huge thank you to my family and friends who have been there for me from the beginning. They have always believed in me and supported me in whatever I have chosen to do. I feel incredibly lucky to have them in my life, and I would not be the person I am today without them.

## **1.0 Introduction**

One of the challenges that genetic counseling faces as a profession is the lack of diversity in the field. Historically, the genetic counseling workforce has been composed of predominantly non-Hispanic white genetic counselors (Mittman & Downs, 2008). According to the National Society of Genetic Counselors' 2022 Professional Status Survey, 89% of membership identified as White, while 9% of respondents identified as Asian, 3% identified as Hispanic/Latinx, and 1% identified as Black/African American/African descent (National Society of Genetic Counselors [NSGC], 2022a). Prior studies have looked at factors that may be impacting the recruitment of individuals from underrepresented groups (URG) into the profession. For example, lack of awareness of the career, the financial burden of the admissions process, lower grade point averages, and lower standardized test scores have been named as a few of the barriers URGs encounter in the application process (Alvarado-Wing et al., 2021; Wolfe Schneider et al., 2009).

In recent years, the field has focused on taking steps to promote diversity in the field as well as increase outreach to individuals from URGs (Price et al., 2020). Some examples of these steps include online materials and presentations to expose elementary, middle, and high school students from URGs and increase awareness of genetic counseling. In addition, many genetic counseling training programs have developed their own diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives. For example, programs have begun incorporating DEI in their curriculums by having students take trainings focused on diversity and inclusion in the context of genetic counseling (Channaoui, Bui, et al., 2020). Expanding diversity in the field is important as increased diversity among health professionals is associated with better interactions between patients and providers, and greater patient satisfaction (Mittman & Downs, 2008).

While previous studies have characterized the efforts of the field to increase diversity, there has been little research on how these efforts have impacted prospective genetic counseling students. To address this gap, this study aimed to explore the experiences of previous genetic counseling program applicants as they navigated through the application process. Specifically, this study examined how genetic counseling applicants incorporate a genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives into their application and match decisions. Another focus of the study was to characterize strengths and barriers of the genetic counseling program admissions process for applicants from URGs. In addition, this study looked at any differences in the experiences of applicants from URGs who have matriculated to a program compared to those who have not.

To accomplish these aims, a survey was created that asked questions regarding factors that applicants considered while making their application and ranking decisions, with a focus on a genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives. Questions about applicants' experiences throughout the application and interview process were also included in the survey. Genetic counseling applicants from the 2020, 2021, and 2022 genetic counseling program admissions cycles were recruited to participate. To reach past applicants, we distributed the survey through the Minority Genetic Professionals Network, an email list of past University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling applicants, and the Genetic Counseling Discord. We also sent the survey to genetic counseling program directors for distribution to their past applicants. Results from this research could help identify strengths and weaknesses in genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives and how they are publicized. This analysis could also inform potential changes in recruitment strategies and admissions processes for genetic counseling training programs.

# **1.1 Specific Aims**

- Identify how applicants incorporate a genetic counseling program's diversity, equity, and inclusion initiatives into their application and match decisions.
- 2. Identify strengths and barriers of the genetic counseling program admissions process for applicants from under-represented groups (URG).
- 3. Differentiate experiences of applicants from URGs who have matriculated to a program versus those who have not.

#### 2.0 Manuscript

# 2.1 Background

Historically, the genetic counseling workforce has been composed of predominantly non-Hispanic white genetic counselors (Mittman & Downs, 2008). Since the National Society of Genetic Counselors (NSGC) started officially collecting information on respondents' race/ethnicity through the annual Professional Status Survey of genetic counselors, the percentage of respondents who identified as non-Hispanic white has ranged from 90% to 97% between 1992 and 2019. This percentage has not drastically changed over the years. When looking at trends of racial/ethnic minorities in the profession over time, there has been a small increase in the percentage of Hispanic/Latinx individuals in the field while the percentage of Black/African American individuals has stayed relatively constant at about 1%. Since 1994, the percentage of Asian American/Pacific Islander individuals in the field has gradually increased (Channaoui, Bui, et al., 2020). According to NSGC's 2022 Professional Status Survey of genetic counselors, 89% of respondents identified as White, 9% identified as Asian, 3% identified as Hispanic or Latinx, 2% identified as Middle Eastern or North African, 1% identified as Black/African American/African descent, less than 1% identified as American Indian/Alaskan Native/Indigenous Peoples of Canada, and less than 1% identified as Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander. In regards to sexual orientation, 89% of respondents identified as straight, 4% identified as bisexual, and 2% identified as gay or lesbian. 93% of respondents were women while 5% of respondents were men. While the percentage of individuals identifying as men has slightly increased over the past twenty years, this increase is noted as not statistically significant. Among respondents, 17%

reported having a disability, mental illness, chronic illness, or other major medical condition or impairment (NSGC, 2022a). Compared to other healthcare professions such as physicians and social workers, genetic counseling is the least racially and ethnically diverse (Sarmiento, 2019).

To address the lack of diversity in the profession, genetic counseling as a field has made efforts to promote diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI). For example, NSGC has established special interest groups and diversity task forces to develop strategies for the recruitment of underrepresented groups (URG) into the profession. Some of these strategies included increasing awareness of the field through the development of recruitment brochures and distribution of genetic counseling career packets to colleges (Channaoui, Bui, et al., 2020; Channaoui, Khan, et al., 2020; Mittman & Downs, 2008). In 2022, NSGC created an action plan consisting of DEI initiatives that involve communication, education and training, NSGC's annual conference, policy changes, partnerships and outreach. Additional initiatives include quarterly updates on the progress of the action plan, updating the NSGC website with DEI-related content, developing DEI related training and tools for NSGC members, increasing awareness of genetic counseling through early outreach and community service programs to underrepresented groups, and partnering with organizations that support underrepresented students and genetic counselors to create resources (NSGC, 2022b). One of the organizations that NSGC collaborates with is the Minority Genetic Professionals Network (MGPN) (The Exeter Group, 2021). MGPN is an organization that aims to improve the recruitment of minorities into genetic counseling by increasing awareness of genetic counseling as a field to minority high school and college students. In addition, MGPN provides mentorship to students as they prepare to apply to genetic counseling training programs as well as during their graduate training (Mann, 2020). Along with NSGC, other professional organizations such as the American Board of Genetic Counseling and the Accreditation Council for Genetic

Counseling have developed similar diversity committees and DEI initiatives (Accreditation Council for Genetic Counseling, 2022; American Board of Genetic Counseling, 2022).

Through their own DEI initiatives, many genetic counseling training programs have made a commitment to DEI and the recruitment of individuals from underrepresented groups. For example, a number of genetic counseling training programs have posted statements recognizing and valuing the importance of DEI in their programs (Case Western Genetic Counseling Training Program, n.d.-b; Columbia University Genetic Counseling Graduate Program, n.d.; Ohio State University Genetic Counseling Graduate Program, n.d.; Stanford Master's Program in Human Genetics and Genetic Counseling, n.d.; UConn Genetic Counseling Master's Degree Program, n.d.-b; University of Pennsylvania Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.-b; University of South Caroline Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; University of Utah Graduate Program in Genetic Counseling, n.d.; Vanderbilt Master of Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; VCU Genetic Counseling program, n.d.). Many programs have incorporated DEI in their curriculum through lectures and materials provided to students. Students and faculty may also undergo implicit bias trainings (Ohio State University Genetic Counseling Graduate Program, n.d.; Vanderbilt Master of Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.). In addition, there are programs that have their students engage in community outreach to high school and college students from minority backgrounds to spread awareness of genetic counseling (Ohio State University Genetic Counseling Graduate Program, n.d.; Stanford Master's Program in Human Genetics and Genetic Counseling, n.d.; University of South Caroline Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.). When reviewing applications, training programs have started to take a holistic approach to help increase diversity in their cohorts (Boise State University's Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; Boston University Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; Case Western Genetic Counseling Training

Program, n.d.-a; JHU/NIH Genetic Counseling Training Program, 2022; Myers et al., 2022; The Medical College of Wisconsin Genetic Counseling Graduate Program, n.d.; UConn Genetic Counseling Master's Degree Program, n.d.-a; UCSF Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; University of Minnesota Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; University of Nebraska Medical Center Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; University of Pennsylvania Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.-a; University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.-b; VCU Genetic Counseling program, n.d.). Holistic review involves looking at the applicant as a "whole", meaning that an applicant's academics, leadership experiences, and other life experiences are taken into consideration rather than focusing on one factor, such as GPA (Association of American Medical Colleges, 2022). Some programs also offer summer genetic counseling internships to prospective applicants from underrepresented groups in genetic counseling (University of Pennsylvania Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.-b; University of South Caroline Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.). In 2021, several genetic counseling training programs partnered with The Warren Alpert Foundation Alliance to Increase Diversity in Genetic Counseling to aim to increase the number of genetic counselors from underrepresented groups. To accomplish this goal, this partnership is providing full tuition scholarships and cost-of-living stipends for 40 genetic counseling students over the span of five years (University of Pennsylvania, n.d.). In addition, some genetic counseling training programs have their own diversity scholarships for applicants belonging to underrepresented groups (University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.a; University of South Caroline Genetic Counseling Program, n.d.; VCU Genetic Counseling program, n.d.). Of note, there may be additional DEI initiatives undertaken by other programs that are not apparent through their websites or publications.

While previous studies have characterized the efforts of the field to increase diversity, there has been little research to our knowledge on how these efforts have impacted prospective genetic counseling students. The goal of this study was to explore the experiences of previous genetic counseling program applicants as they navigated through the application process. Specifically, this study examined how genetic counseling applicants incorporate a genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives into their application and match decisions. Another focus of the study was to characterize strengths and barriers of the genetic counseling program admissions process for applicants from URGs. In addition, this study examined any differences in the experiences of applicants from URGs who have matriculated to a program compared to those who have not.

#### **2.2 Methods**

#### 2.2.1 Survey Design

The study was approved by the University of Pittsburgh Institutional Review Board (IRB) as an exempt study (Appendix A). The survey consisted of 32 questions about demographic factors, factors that applicants considered when choosing genetic counseling training programs to apply to and/or rank, applicants' experiences during the application process, and application cycle outcomes. Throughout the survey, terms were defined and questions were carefully worded to avoid ambiguity in what the questions were asking (Fowler, 2014). Closed questions such as 5-point Likert scale, multiple choice, and checkbox questions were mostly used in the survey to control for variation in answers across participants and gather quantitative data. When a participant first opened the survey, they were presented with an introductory script that outlined the overview

of the study, topics that the survey would ask about, and eligibility criteria for participation. The script also stated that there were no benefits or risks to participating. In addition, it was stated that responses would be anonymous and that the survey would not be collecting any identifiable information. As a result, participation in the survey would not affect respondents' relationship with the University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program and respondents' future applications to a genetic counseling training program. Once the participant decided to proceed with the survey, the first two questions verified eligibility for the survey, with the survey ending if the participant did not meet eligibility criteria.

The first section of the survey asked questions regarding demographics. Participants were given a definition of an underrepresented group (URG) in the field of genetic counseling and asked if they self-identified as an URG based on the definition. The definition of an URG that was provided was the following: An individual belonging to an underrepresented group (URG) is an individual who is not a white, able-bodied, heterosexual female. This definition was chosen as it had previously been used in another study and best captured the individuals who were not in the majority in genetic counseling (Majmudar, 2019). The following four multiple choice and checkbox questions asked participants about demographic information and groups with which they identify. Participants had the option of selecting "Prefer not to say" for these four questions. The second section of the survey asked about factors that applicants considered when applying and ranking programs using questions with a 5-point Likert scale. The third section and fourth section used 5-point Likert scale questions to ask additional questions about applying and ranking programs respectively. For each of these sections, there was an open text box for participants to write any factors that they took into consideration that were not listed in the survey. Skip logic was used to skip the fourth section about ranking programs if the applicant indicated that they did not

have the opportunity to rank genetic counseling programs in the previous section. The fifth section asked applicants yes/no, 5-point Likert scale, and checkbox questions about their experiences during the application process as an individual belonging to an URG. Display logic was used to only display this section of questions if an applicant indicated identifying as an underrepresented group in the first section of the survey.

The sixth section of the survey had two questions with open text boxes to collect participants' thoughts on the genetic counseling training programs' admissions process and DEI initiatives. The seventh section of the survey asked multiple choice questions and yes/no questions about participants' most recent application cycle. A copy of the survey text can be found in Appendix B. This survey was created and hosted through the Qualtrics platform. Before the survey was distributed to participants, the survey was piloted with members of the University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Class of 2023 and 2024 as well as the thesis chair.

# 2.2.2 Participants and Recruitment

This survey was targeted towards genetic counseling applicants from the 2020, 2021, and 2022 genetic counseling program admissions cycles. Participants were eligible to take the survey if they applied to a genetic counseling program in the United States and/or Canada during these three cycles. Current University of Pittsburgh students were not eligible to participate in this study. To recruit these participants, we distributed the survey through the Minority Genetic Professionals Network, an email list of past University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling applicants, and the Genetic Counseling Discord. We also sent the survey to genetic counseling program leadership through the Association of Genetic Counseling Program Directors (AGCPD) email listserv for distribution to their past applicants, current students, and previous students who graduated in 2022.

One of the program directors that was contacted through the listserv elected to only distribute the survey to their program's current students and graduating class of 2022. The survey was opened on January 8<sup>th</sup>, 2023 and closed on February 9<sup>th</sup>, 2023.

#### 2.2.3 Data Analysis

Survey responses were included in the data analysis if participants met the eligibility criteria and answered at least the first two sections of the survey. Data was downloaded from the Qualtrics platform to conduct the data analyses and review the open text responses. Descriptive statistics were performed in Microsoft Excel. For analyses, applicants were categorized as a URG based on their self-identification as a URG as opposed to their answers to the demographics questions. After conducting the initial descriptive analyses, one participant was identified to have had contradictory responses for ranking status and match status. This participant's responses were excluded from the data analysis involving ranking status, match status as well as the matched URG analyses. However, the rest of their responses were included for the analyses of the remaining responses. F-test of equality of variances, two-sample t-test, chi-square test, and Fisher's exact test were conducted using Stata SE 17.0. For these statistical analyses, a p-value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

# 2.3 Results

# 2.3.1 Demographics

A total of 108 survey responses were received, of which ten were excluded from analysis for not meeting eligibility requirements or not answering at least the first two sections of the survey. As a result, 98 survey responses were included in the analysis. Out of the 98 survey responses, 85 responses were fully complete while 13 responses were partially completed.





The demographic make-up of all participants is summarized in Figure 1, Figure 2, and Table 1. About 61.2% (n = 60) of participants self-identified as an URG while 38.8% (n = 38) of participants did not. In terms of race/ethnicity, most participants identified as White (69.4%, n =

68), followed by 13.3% (n = 13) Latinx/Hispanic, 13.3% (n = 13) East Asian/Southeast Asian, and 7.14% (n = 7) African American/Black. One individual selected "Other" and identified as Filipino. Participants were also asked about groups in which they identify. For all participants, the three groups with the highest percentage of participant membership were the LGBTQIA+ community (29.6%, n = 29), first-generation students (25.5%, n = 25), and low socioeconomic status (24.5%, n = 25)n = 24). Five individuals selected "Other" for group membership, with write-in responses including being an undocumented student, a religious minority, the first generation to attend college but not the first generation in terms of immigration, a member of the chronic illness community, and an individual living in a rural area. For both race/ethnicity as well as group membership, individuals could select more than one option so the percentages do not total to 100%. 14 individuals identified as two or more races while 26 individuals selected two or more groups in which they identify. The majority of respondents were in their twenties with about 51% (n = 50) of respondents being 20 to 24 years old, followed by 36.7% (n = 36) of respondents being 25 to 29 years old. Most participants identified as cisgender women (93.9%, n = 92); 3.1% (n = 3) of participants identified as cisgender men while 3.1% (n = 3) of participants identified as nonbinary.

## **Table 1 Additional Demographics for All Participants**

Demographic	Value	Count (n)	Percentage
Age	Under 20 years old	0	0.0%
	20 to 24 years old	50	51.0%
	25 to 29 years old	36	36.7%
	30 to 34 years old	7	7.1%
	35 to 39 years old	3	3.1%
	40+ years old	1	1.0%
	Prefer not to answer	1	1.0%
Gender Identity	Cisgender Man	3	3.1%
	Cisgender Woman	92	93.9%
	Transgender Man	0	0.0%
	Transgender Woman	0	0.0%
	Non-binary	3	3.1%
	Prefer to self-describe	0	0.0%
	Prefer not to say	0	0.0%

All Participants

#### Figure 2 All Participants by Group Membership



When separating all participants based on their URG status, about half of URGs identified as White (53.3%, n = 32). 21.7% (n = 13) of participants from URGs identified as Latinx/Hispanic, 20% (n = 12) identified as East Asian/Southeast Asian, and 11.7% (n = 7) identified as African American/Black (Figure 3). 13 individuals (21.7%) identified as two or more races. In regards to groups that individuals identified with, the three groups with the largest percentage of membership were the LGBTQIA+ community (46.7%, n = 28), low socioeconomic status (33.3%, n = 20), and first-generation students (31.7%, n = 19) (Figure 4). 23 individuals identified as belonging to two or more groups. The ages of most participants from URGs were either between 20 to 24 years old (46.7%, n = 28) or 25 to 29 years old (41.7%, n = 25) (Appendix C Table 1). 90% (n = 54) of participants identified as cisgender women (93.9%, n = 92); 5% (n = 3) of participants identified as cisgender men while 5% (n = 3) of participants identified as nonbinary (Appendix C Table 1).

When looking at the demographic makeup of non-URGs, most individuals were White (94.7%, n = 36) (Appendix C Table 2). One individual identified as East Asian/Southeast Asian, one individual identified as South Asian, and one selected "Prefer not to say". In terms of group membership, 57.9% (n = 22) of participants selected "None of the above" for the identities listed in the answer choices (Figure 5). Six individuals (15.8%) identified as being a first-generation student, 4 individuals (10.5%) identified as being in a low socioeconomic status group, and 3 individuals (7.9%) identified as being neurodivergent. While some of these participants would be considered as part of a URG based on their ethnicity/race or group membership, they were still considered as a non-URG for the data analyses as they did not self-identify as an URG when completing the survey. Similar to the participants from URGs, the ages of most non-URGs were either between 20 to 24 years old (57.9%, n = 22) or 25 to 29 years old (28.9%, n = 11). All participants from non-URG identified as being cisgender women.



Figure 3 Participants from URGs by Race/Ethnicity







Figure 5 Participants from Non-URGs by Group Membership

# **2.3.2 All Participants**

During the survey, participants were asked to indicate the importance of six different factors (i.e. a program's DEI curriculum initiatives, a program's DEI recruitment initiatives, a program's location, a program's tuition, the patient population at a program's rotation sites, and the diversity in a program's previous student cohorts) when choosing which genetic counseling training programs to apply to and/or rank. Most participants (75.5%, n = 74) agreed or strongly agreed that a program's DEI curriculum initiatives were important to them when applying and/or ranking. 68.4% (n = 67) of participants agreed or strongly agreed that a program's DEI recruitment initiatives were important to them. A program's tuition had the highest percentage of respondents agreeing or strongly agreeing about its importance to them (94.9%, n = 93). A program's location had the second highest percentage of participants agreeing or strongly agreeing about its

importance to them (93.9%, n = 92). Out of the six factors, the diversity in a program's previous student cohorts was the factor that had the highest percentage of neutral responses (30.6%, n = 30); 53% (n = 52) of participants agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 16% (n = 16) disagreed or strongly disagreed about its importance to them (Figure 6).



Figure 6 All Participants: Consdering Factors When Choosing Schools to Apply To and Rank

When asked about specific factors considered when deciding how to rank programs, feeling comfortable talking to program staff was the factor with the highest percentage of participants agreeing or strongly agreeing (97.6%, n = 82) about its importance during ranking (Figure 7). Most participants agreed or strongly agreed that current students' experiences in the program were important in deciding to rank that program (95.2%, n = 80). The majority of participants agreed or strongly agreed that being able to rank scholarship tracks for a program was important in deciding to rank that program (58.3%, n = 49). When asked if they were less likely to favorably rank a

program if they had to apply for a scholarship after matching, most applicants either disagreed/strongly disagreed (41.7%, n = 35) or felt neutral (35.7%, n = 30).

Question: Did you have the opportunity to rank genetic counseling programs in the NMS Match System?			
Response	Counts	Percentage	
Yes	86	92.5%	
No	7	7.5%	
	93		
-	nk a program based on their DEI initia		
Question: Did you choose not to ran Response Yes		Atives? Percentage 3.6%	
Response	Counts	Percentage	

 Table 2 Factors Considered When Ranking Programs for All Participants

#### Figure 7 All Participants Factors Considered When Ranking Programs



In regards to DEI, 47.9% (n = 45) of participants were easily or very easily able to find information on a program's DEI initiatives on their website, 20.2% (n = 19) of participants found it difficult to find this information, and 31.9% of participants were neutral (n = 30) (Figure 8). When asked if a program's application questions about DEI were important in deciding to apply to that program, 34% (n = 32) of participants agreed or strongly agreed, 35.1% (n = 33) of participants neither agreed nor disagreed, and 30.9% (n = 29) of participants disagreed or strongly disagreed (Figure 9). During a program's interview day, most participants said it was likely or very likely that a program shared information about their DEI initiatives (77.4%, n = 65) (Figure 10).

When asked about how many genetic counseling training programs they applied to, participants most frequently selected 7-8 programs (30.6%, n = 26), followed by 5-6 programs (17.6%, n = 15) (Appendix C Table 3). The highest percentage of respondents received one to two interview invitations (30.6%, n = 26), with the second most frequent response being three to four interviews (23.5%, n = 20). In terms of undergraduate GPA, 40% of all participants (n = 34) reported a GPA between 3.76 and 4.00. 42.3% (n = 36) of all participants were reapplicants, with 1.31 being the average number of times reapplicants applied. 79.8% (n = 67) of all participants matched to a program while 20.2% (n = 17) of participants did not.





# Figure 9 All Participants Importance of DEI Application Questions





Figure 10 All Participants Likelihood of Program Sharing DEI Initiatives During Interviews

## 2.3.3 Experiences of URGs

In order to learn more about the experiences of applicants from URGs during the admissions process, there were a subset of survey questions that only URGs could answer; these responses are summarized in Table 3. One question asked if participants felt comfortable with sharing information on how they identify if a program had asked about it at some point during the admissions process. Most respondents from URGs responded yes (82.1%, n = 46), while 17.9% of participants from URGs said no (n = 10). If asked about their identity, 64.3% (n = 36) of URGs felt that the questions were able to fully capture the groups in which they identified. If made aware that a program was asking about identity to improve DEI efforts, 46.4% (n = 26) of respondents were unsure if that would make them more comfortable in sharing their identity. 39.3% (n = 22) of participants felt that this would make them more comfortable while 14.3% (n = 8) of participants felt that this would not make them more comfortable. Half of the participants (n = 28) either disagreed or strongly disagreed that their identity hindered them in the admissions process. 23.2%

(n = 13) either agreed or strongly agreed that their identity hindered them in the admissions process while 26.8% (n = 15) of participants were neutral.

Out of a list of factors, participants from URGs were asked to select which factors would make them more comfortable in sharing their identity. The factor that was selected most frequently was diversity in program staff and leadership (87.5%, n = 49), followed by diversity in past cohorts (73.2%, n = 41). 60.7% (n = 34) of respondents chose demographic questions with inclusive answer choices while 58.9% (n = 33) selected a program's DEI initiatives. Seven individuals elected to write in other factors that were not listed in the question's answer choices. One participant said that they would feel more comfortable sharing their identity if "faculty [shared] their identity when appropriate and voluntary" such as "sharing pronouns". Another participant commented that many programs' "statements were focused on visible minority groups, so it often made [them] feel like [the programs] were mostly interested in students [who] would visually appear as part of a minority". This made this participant feel that the programs "cared more about how the cohort would look to others" rather than "want[ing] to include any minoritized individual". A participant shared that they "personally felt more comfortable when minority staff asked [them] about [their] identity, or if someone asked [them] how [their] identity has shaped [their] perspective into the genetic counseling field" as this made it "less personal" and made them feel "less vulnerable".

Response	Counts	Percentage
Yes	46	82.1%
No	10	17.9%
	56	
Question: If asked about your identity, do you feel that groups in which you		y capture the
Response	Counts	Percentage
Yes	36	64.3%
No	20	35.7%
	56	
Question: If you knew a program was asking about iden you more comfortable in shar		uld that make
Response	Counts	Percentage
Yes	22	39.3%
No	8	14.3%
Unsure	26	46.4%
	56	
Question: What factors would make you more	comfortable sharing your iden	tity?
Factor (select all that apply)	Counts	Percentage
A program's DEI initiatives	33	58.9%
Diversity in Past Cohorts	41	73.2%
Diversity in Program Staff and Leadership	49	87.5%
Demographic Questions with Inclusive Answer Choices	34	60.7%
Other	7	12.5%
Question: I felt that my identity hindered	me in the admissions process	
Response	Counts	Percentage
Strongly Agree	1	1.8%
Agree	12	21.4%
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	15	26.8%
Disagree	24	42.9%
0		
Strongly Disagree	4	7.1%

#### 2.3.4 Comparison of URGs and Non-URGs

The responses of participants from URGs and non-URGs were compared across all the survey questions. Participants were first asked to indicate the importance of six different factors when choosing which genetic counseling training programs to apply to and/or rank (Figure 11). For a program's tuition, 76.7% (n = 46) of participants from URGs strongly agreed about its importance and 18.3% (n = 11) of participants from URGs agreed about its importance; in comparison, 57.9% (n = 22) of non-URGs strongly agreed about its importance and 36.8% (n = 14) of non-URGs agreed about its importance. Most URGs (90%, n = 54) and all non-URGs (100%, n = 38) agreed or strongly agreed about the importance of a program's location. 35% (n = 21) of URGs strongly agreed and 43.3% (n = 26) of non-URGs agreed that the patient population at a program's rotation sites was important to them; 26.3% (n = 10) of non-URGs strongly agreed and 50% (n = 19) of non-URGs agreed about this factor's importance. There were no statistically significant differences between participants from URGs and non-URGs for any of these factors. A two-sample t-test with equal variances did find a statistically significant difference between the participants from URGs and non-URGs in regards to the importance of a program's DEI recruitment initiatives (p < 0.0001). For a program's DEI recruitment initiatives, 83.3% (n = 50) of URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 6.7% (n = 4) disagreed or strongly disagreed. In contrast, 44.7% (n = 17) of non-URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 31.6% (n = 12) disagreed or strongly disagreed. For the importance of the diversity in a program's previous student cohorts, a two-sample t-test with equal variances also found a statistically significant difference between participants from URGs and non-URGs (p =0.0473). For participants from URGs, 23.3% (n = 14) strongly agreed, 35% (n = 21) agreed, and 28.3% (n = 17) were neutral about the importance of the diversity in a program's previous student cohorts. For participants from non-URGs, 7.9% (n = 3) strongly agreed, 36.8% (n = 14) agreed, and 34.2% (n = 13) were neutral about the diversity in a program's previous student cohort being important to them.

Figure 11 URGs vs Non-URGs: Considering Factors When Choosing Schools to Apply To And Rank

URGs vs Non-URGs: To What Extent Do You Agree or Disagree With The Following When Choosing Which Schools to Apply to and/or Rank?






When asked about specific factors considered when ranking programs, feeling comfortable talking to program staff was the factor with the highest percentage of participants from URGs (96.1%, n = 49) and non-URGs (100%, n = 33) agreeing or strongly agreeing about its importance during ranking (Appendix C Table 4). Most participants from URGs (96.1%, n = 49) and non-URGs (93.9%, n = 31) agreed or strongly agreed that current students' experience in the program were important in deciding to rank that program (95.2%, n = 80). Compared to the participants from URGs for both of these factors, the participants from non-URGs had a larger percentage difference between those who strongly agreed and those who agreed about these factors' importance. However, there were no statistically significant differences between the groups for either of these factors. Compared to the non-URGs (51.5%, n = 17), a higher percentage of URGs (62.7%, n = 32) strongly agreed or agreed that being able to rank scholarship tracks for a program was an important factor in deciding to rank that program; however, this difference was not statistically significant. When asked if they were less likely to favorably rank a program if they had to apply for a scholarship after matching, 29.4% (n = 15) of URGs agreed or strongly agreed while 39.2% (n = 20) disagreed or strongly disagreed. For the same factor, 12.1% (n = 4) of non-URGs agreed or strongly agreed while 45.5% disagreed or strongly disagreed. The difference in responses between these two groups was not statistically significant. 5.9% (n = 3) of participants from URGs chose to not rank a program based on their DEI initiatives compared to 0% of participants from non-URGs; however, Fisher's exact test did not indicate a statistically significant difference between the groups.

When asked if a program's application questions about DEI were important in deciding to apply to that program, a two-sample t-test with equal variances showed a statistically significant difference between URGs and non-URGs (p = 0.0362). For this factor, 41.4% (n = 24) of participants from URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 24.1% (n = 14) disagreed; for participants from non-URGs, 22.2% (n = 8) agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 41.7% (n = 15) disagreed or strongly disagreed (Table 4).

Question: A program's application questions about DEI were important in deciding to apply to that program.					
	URG		Non-URG		
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage	
Strongly Agree	7	12.1	2	5.6	
Agree	17	29.3	6	16.7	
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	20	34.5	13	36.1	
Disagree	13	22.4	14	38.9	
Strongly Disagree	1	1.7	1	2.8	
	58		36		
<i>Two-sample t-test:</i> $p$ -value = $0.0362$					

Table 4 URG vs Non-URG for the Importance of a Program's DEI Application Questions During Applying

There were no significant differences between participants from URGs and non-URGs in the number of genetic counseling programs applied to, number of interview invitations received, and undergraduate GPA (Appendix C Table 5). For participants from URGs, 84.9% (n = 45) of participants matched to a program while 15.1% (n = 8) did not; in comparison, about 71% (n = 22) of participants from non-URGs matched to a program while 29% (n = 9) did not (Appendix C Table 5). This difference was not statistically significant by a chi-square test.

#### 2.3.5 Comparison of Matched URGs and Unmatched URGs

The responses of matched URGs and unmatched URGs were compared across all the survey questions. There were 45 matched URGs and 8 unmatched URGs. Both groups of participants first answered questions regarding the importance of six different factors when choosing which genetic counseling training programs to apply to and/or rank (Figure 12). 75.6% (n = 34) of matched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that a program's DEI curriculum initiatives were important to them compared to 100% (n = 8) of unmatched URGs. The majority of both matched URGs (80%, n = 36) and unmatched URGs (87.5%, n = 7) agreed or strongly agreed that a program's DEI recruitment initiatives were important to them. 87.5% (n = 7) of unmatched URGs and 95.6% (n = 43) of matched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that a program's tuition was important to them. Similarly, 87.5% (n = 7) of unmatched URGs and 93.3% (n = 42) of matched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that a program's location was important to them. For matched URGs, 48.9% (n = 22) agreed and 33.3% (n = 15) strongly agreed that the patient population at a program's rotation sites was important to them. 62.5% (n = 5) of unmatched URGs strongly agreed and 25% (n = 2) of unmatched URGs agreed about the importance of the same factor. 55.6% (n = 25) of matched URGs and 75% (n = 6) of unmatched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that the diversity in a program's past student cohorts was important to them. For all of these six factors, a two-sample t-test did not find any significant differences between matched URGs and unmatched URGs.

Figure 12 Matched URGs vs Unmatched URGs: Consdering Factors When Choosing Schools to Apply To

and Rank







Most matched URGs (84.4%, n = 38) and unmatched URGs (62.5%, n = 5) said that they felt comfortable sharing how they identified if a program had asked at some point during the admissions process. If asked about their identity, 64.4% (n = 29) of matched URGs felt that the questions were able to fully capture the groups in which they identified as opposed to 35.6% (n = 25) of matched URGs to 35.6\% (n = 25) of matched URGS to 35.6\%

16) who did not. In comparison, half (n = 4) of unmatched URGs felt that the questions were able to fully capture the groups in which they identified if asked about their identity. When asked if participants would be more comfortable in sharing their identity if they knew a program was asking to improve DEI efforts, the response with the highest percentage was "Unsure" for both matched URGs (46.7%, n = 21) and unmatched URGs (62.5%, n = 5). A Fisher's exact test run for these three items showed no significant differences between both groups of participants. 62.5% (n = 5) of unmatched URGs agreed that their identity hindered them in the admissions process while 37.5% (n = 3) felt neutral (Table 5). In contrast, 17.8% (n = 8) of matched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that their identity hindered them. A two-sample t-test indicated that this was a statistically significant difference between these two groups (p = 0.0022).

Question: I felt that my identity hindered me in the admissions process					
	Matched URG		Unmatched URG		
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage	
Strongly Agree	1	2.2	0	0.0	
Agree	7	15.6	5	62.5	
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	10	22.2	3	37.5	
Disagree	23	51.1	0	0.0	
Strongly Disagree	4	8.9	0	0.0	
	45		8		
Two-sample t-test: $p$ -value = $0.0022$					

Table 5 Matched URG vs Unmatched URG Identity Hindering in Admissions Process

Both sets of participants were asked about specific factors considered when deciding how to rank programs (Appendix C Table 6). All unmatched URGs (n = 5) and 95.6% (n = 43) of matched URGs agreed or strongly agreed about current students' experiences in the training program being important in deciding to rank that program. When taking into account feeling comfortable talking to program staff, 100% (n = 5) of unmatched URGs and 95.6% (n = 43) of matched URGs also agreed or strongly agreed about the importance of this factor when deciding to rank that program. 64.4% (n = 29) of matched URGs and 60% (n = 3) of unmatched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that being able to rank scholarship tracks for a program was important in deciding to rank that program. There were no significant differences between these groups across any of these factors.

There were no significant differences between matched URGs and unmatched URGs in the number of genetic counseling programs applied to and undergraduate GPA (Appendix C Table 7). A two-sample t-test did show a statistically significant difference in the number of interview invitations received between matched URGs and unmatched URGs (p = 0.0001). All unmatched URGs received anywhere between zero to four interview invitations; in comparison, 47.7% (n = 21) of matched URGs received between zero and four interview invitations. For the remaining matched URGs, 20% (n = 9) of participants received 5-6 interview invitations, 24.4% (n = 11) received 7-8 interview invitations, 6.7% (n = 3) received 9-10 interview invitations, and 2.2% (n = 1) received more than 10 interview invitations.

### 2.3.6 Open-Ended Responses

The survey included multiple open-text boxes for participants to express any thoughts that could not be captured by the survey questions. Respondents could write other factors they considered when they were applying and/or ranking programs. Participants from URGs could also write in other factors that would make them feel more comfortable sharing their identities during the application process. In addition, there were questions that asked about the genetic counseling training program admissions process as well as genetic counseling training programs' DEI initiatives. Answering these questions was not required to complete the survey.

### 2.3.6.1 Factors Considered When Applying and Ranking Programs

When thinking about programs to apply to, several participants noted the importance of DEI. For example, multiple participants noted the diversity of faculty/clinical supervisors as a factor they considered. Some participants took into account how they discussed DEI and answered DEI questions prior to interviews. A participant stated that they considered the following: "Did [faculty] shy away from these questions or were they happy to share?". Another participant said that "it was important to [them] whether program staff brought up DEI issues (before being asked about them by prospective students) during events like open houses". Multiple participants also looked towards students' experiences, including students' experiences with DEI. For example, a few participants stated that they wanted to see current students "speaking to the presence and practical application of DEI in the program" and how students "felt their program engaged with DEIJ and if they felt supported". Other participants considered the political landscape of a program's location, a program's cohort size, and a program's rotation options.

Regarding ranking programs, multiple participants again expressed the importance of DEI. One mentioned "if faculty was able/unable to answer my questions on how they would support me as an underrepresented student" as a question that was important to them. Another participant noted that they "did end up putting [a] school at the very bottom of [their] list because [they] felt that that [the school] was a bit stuck in their ways and didn't express that they cared about diversity in [genetic counseling], which is something [they felt] every program should be emphasizing right now". Participants also mentioned their experiences during the interview as being an important factor when ranking problems. Several participants reflected on "how approachable were the current students and faculty during [the] meet and greet sessions" and "how personable the program faculty were during the interviews". Other participants mentioned considering the following factors: having available support systems as part of and outside of the program, a program's thesis requirements, transportation requirements for the program, and rotation opportunities.

### **2.3.6.2** Thoughts on the Admissions Process

Participants were asked to share their thoughts on what the admissions process did not capture about themselves as applicants. One common theme in the responses was regarding participants' identities and groups in which they identify not being captured in the admissions process. Participants listed socioeconomic status, religion, and being a first-generation student as identities that were not elicited during the admissions cycle. In addition to certain identities, several participants said they felt that the experiences behind those identities were not properly appreciated. One participant said, "I think it's hard to capture socioeconomic status in application materials. I am a first-generation student and grew up in a household with a lot of economic hardship and trauma. And that significantly impacted who I am as a person, but it is hard to talk about in essays and interviews". As a first-generation American, another applicant said that the "difficulties of accessing opportunities needed to be considered a competitive applicant" was an aspect that was missed by the admissions process.

Another common theme was about sharing identities during the admissions cycle. Some participants expressed feeling uncomfortable talking about their identities. For instance, a participant said they were not sure about sharing information about their identity "because [they were not] sure how that might influence [their] chances". Another participant stated, "I believe many [programs] emphasized visible minorities, which created a space where I did not feel I should disclose that I am part of an invisible minority group". Other participants felt that they were negatively perceived after sharing their identities. One participant said, "Some of my neurodivergent characteristics were not seen as such and negatively impacted programs' view[s] about me". A respondent who identified as a cisgender man expressed the following: "I feel like it is hard for me to form a connection with most genetic counselors – a lot of my own experiences are not easily as understood". Multiple participants felt that certain identities were more valued than others, with some respondents feeling pressure to disclose those identities. For example, one respondent said, "I feel that my LGBT identity was much better addressed and understood than my low SES and first gen experiences". Another participant stated, "At some point before I applied, I was told by a program director to emphasize the fact that I am gay in my applications in a way that felt sort of weird. More like I would be checking a diversity box than that the program would value my perspective and experiences. May have been an off moment of communication on the PD's part/projecting on mine, but it didn't feel great."

Many survey respondents voiced that the application process did not give them the opportunity to fully display their personality and skill sets. Participants said that it was "hard to truly show [their] passion" and that "programs that had short interviews may not have provided enough time to show [their] personality". A participant specifically said that the process was unable to capture their "openness to receive feedback" as well as their "devotion to extend an empathetic, caring, and supportive presence, not only to (potential/future) patients, but also classmates and colleagues".

### **2.3.6.3 Genetic Counseling Training Programs' DEI Initiatives**

Survey respondents were asked what they believed was missing from genetic counseling training programs' DEI initiatives. A frequent response was regarding programs having a detailed

action plan with their DEI initiatives. Several participants stated that "many programs highlight DEI initiatives but do not discuss or provide actionable outcomes" and that the "DEI information publicly available was more generic". One respondent made a comment about programs' DEI initiatives: "There are not goals that are measurable and they do not have timelines. If they had initiatives with an intended date of completion, it would be easier to see the actionable steps the program is taking". Another theme in the responses was having URG involvement in developing and leading DEI initiatives. Hiring faculty who come from underrepresented backgrounds as well as having lectures given by individuals from URGs were noted by several individuals. One participant said, "From the programs I applied to, I think community-led lectures are missing. Often lectures are taught by individuals within the program, speaking about a certain minoritized community. It would be more meaningful to hear directly from that community".

An additional suggestion was more incorporation of DEI in programs' curriculum such as training in anti-ableism, LGBTQIA+-tailored healthcare, and cultural competency. Other examples included students getting involved in advocacy and community outreach opportunities. A couple of respondents also noted that DEI initiatives should include more overall outreach to prospective students of underrepresented backgrounds as well as "pipeline programs that extend beyond undergraduate students". In addition, there were responses regarding the cost of the admissions process and training. One response stated, "To me, it felt like some programs used their DEI statements to state their values but didn't back them up. For example, recognizing the financial hardships that applications and interviews can pose is one thing, yet many programs still have very high application fees with little opportunity for waivers and reductions and require multiple-day interviews". Several respondents noted that programs could include more scholarships and

financial aid information in their DEI initiatives as there appeared to be a "lack of effort [from programs] to remove barriers in applying".

#### **2.4 Discussion**

To our current knowledge, this is the first study that has examined how applicants incorporated a genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives in addition to other factors when making their application and match decisions. Overall, a genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives were important to all applicants as they were making their application and match decisions. When making these decisions, 75.5% (n = 74) of all applicants agreed or strongly agreed that a program's DEI curriculum initiatives were important to them. 68.4% (n = 67) of all applicants agreed or strongly agreed that a program's DEI recruitment initiatives were important to them.

When comparing how respondents from URGs and non-URGs considered a program's DEI recruitment initiatives in their decisions, a two-sample t-test with equal variances did find a statistically significant difference between both groups (p < 0.0001). For a program's DEI recruitment initiatives, 83.3% (n = 50) of participants from URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 6.7% (n = 4) disagreed or strongly disagreed. In contrast, 44.7% (n = 17) of non-URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance while 6.7% (n = 4) disagreed about this factor's importance while 31.6% (n = 12) disagreed or strongly disagreed. In addition to a program's DEI recruitment initiatives, a program's tuition was also important to participants from URGs. Out of a list of six factors that included a program's DEI initiatives, a program's tuition was the factor with the highest percentage of URGs (95%, n = 57) agreeing or strongly agreeing about its importance when applying to and ranking

programs. For individuals from underrepresented racial and ethnic groups, previous studies have identified cost of genetic counseling training programs as a barrier to entering the field and a major consideration when choosing programs to apply to (Alvarado-Wing et al., 2021; Mittman & Downs, 2008; Schoonveld et al., 2007). While the participants from URGs in this study included other underrepresented groups in addition to racial and ethnic minorities, the cost of graduate school training is likely also a barrier to URGs such as those of low socioeconomic status and first-generation college students. Several participants from this study noted that financial aid is missing from programs' DEI initiatives. Prior studies have raised the suggestion of providing scholarships to increase recruitment of URGs into genetic counseling (Alvarado-Wing et al., 2021; Schoonveld et al., 2007). The findings from this study underscore the importance of a program's DEI recruitment initiatives as tuition and financial aid appear to significantly impact applicants from URGs' decisions during the admissions process.

The diversity in a program's previous student cohorts was also an important factor in participants from URGs' decision-making when applying and ranking programs. For this factor, a two-sample t-test with equal variances found a statistically significant difference between participants from URGs and non-URGs (p = 0.0473). For participants from URGs, 23.3% (n = 14) strongly agreed, 35% (n = 21) agreed, and 28.3% (n = 17) were neutral about the importance of the diversity in a program's previous student cohorts. For participants from non-URGs, 7.9% (n = 3) strongly agreed, 36.8% (n = 14) agreed, and 34.2% (n = 13) were neutral about the diversity in a program's previous student cohort being important to them. In addition, when participants from URGs were asked to select factors that would make them feel more comfortable in sharing their identity, diversity in past cohorts was the factor with the second highest percentage of responses (73.2%, n = 41). These findings could be explained by a previous study that found that a lack of

diversity in student cohorts caused underrepresented individuals to be uncertain about how they would fit in with the program (Alvarado-Wing et al., 2021). Underrepresented individuals have expressed feelings of isolation when they are in the minority of their programs. Having classmates who also belong to URGs appears to be beneficial as students from URGs are more comfortable expressing themselves and are grateful to have classmates they can relate to (Schoonveld et al., 2007). As a result, participants from URGs may be placing more emphasis on the diversity of a program's previous student cohorts to get a sense of how a program values diversity and if they feel that they could belong in that program.

In addition to the diversity in a program's student cohorts, the importance of diversity in program staff and leadership was a frequent theme identified in this study. When participants from URGs were asked about factors that would make them feel more comfortable in sharing their identity, the factor with the highest percentage of responses was diversity in program staff and leadership (87.5%, n = 49). Several participants also wrote that they considered the diversity in a program's faculty when applying to programs. Also, multiple participants wrote that program's DEI initiatives could use more involvement from individuals from URGs. This could involve more faculty from URGs as well as speakers from URGs who present material on providing care for URGs. Participants from a previous study examining the perspectives of racial and ethnic minorities on their journeys to become genetic counselors also suggested more involvement from URGs in diversity trainings (Alvarado-Wing et al., 2021). Also, as mentioned previously, feelings of loneliness have been expressed by underrepresented individuals when they are in the minority of their programs; underrepresented individuals feel more comfortable expressing who they are when they have classmates and colleagues with similar backgrounds (Schoonveld et al., 2007). Previous research has noted that having genetic counseling mentors, especially those with a similar identity, can leave a positive impact on students (Alvarado-Wing et al., 2021). As a result, participants from URGs in this study may have placed importance on seeking mentors with similar underrepresented backgrounds so they could learn from someone who they could relate to and has gone through similar experiences. These findings also suggest the importance of increasing the presence of faculty from URGs in allowing applicants from URGs to feel an increased sense of belonging in the field.

One finding this study noted was that most participants from URGs (82.1%, n = 46) felt comfortable sharing information about their identities if they were asked during the admissions process. In addition, 64.3% (n = 36) of participants from URGs felt that questions they were asked about identity were fully able to capture the groups in which they identified. While these findings are encouraging, there can still be areas for improvement. For example, 60.7% (n = 34) of participants from URGs indicated that demographic questions with inclusive answer choices would make them feel more comfortable in sharing their identity. Also, participants expressed instances in which they felt uncomfortable sharing their identity or felt that their identity was not fully understood. One participant expressed in open-text responses that they felt programs emphasized visible minorities which stopped them from disclosing that they were part of an invisible minority group. Another participant stated that the experience of being a first-generation student and of low socioeconomic status was hard to capture in application materials. A finding from this study could indicate a place in the admissions process that could be used to bring more attention to some of these identities. This study found a statistically significant difference between participants from URGs and non-URGs in the importance of a program's application questions about DEI when deciding to apply to that program (p = 0.0362); 41.4% (n = 24) of URGs agreed or strongly agreed about this factor's importance compared to 22.2% (n = 8) of non-URGs. As this

finding suggests that participants from URGs value the importance of a program's application questions about DEI, genetic counseling training programs could include more inclusive answer choices and provide more space for individuals from URGs to share about their less visible identities.

In terms of learning about a program's DEI initiatives, this study found that 47.9% (n = 45) of all participants were easily or very easily able to find information on a program's DEI initiatives on their website while 20.2% (n = 19) found this difficult. 77.4% (n = 65) of all respondents reported that it was likely or very likely that a program shared information about their DEI initiatives during the interview day. While many participants were able to learn about a program's DEI initiatives at some point during the admissions process, there can be areas for improvement. One study found that students chose not to apply to certain programs due to the difficulty of navigating the program's website and finding the information they were looking for (Ivan et al., 2017). Therefore, if potential applicants are interested in learning about a program's DEI initiatives and are having a hard time finding that information on their website, then these applicants may be discouraged from applying to that program. One participant in the study noted that they would like to see programs advertise their DEI action plans as the DEI information publicly available was more generic. When asked about what was missing from genetic counseling program's DEI initiatives, multiple participants stated action plans with measurable outcomes and timelines. These findings suggest that there should be increased efforts made by genetic counseling training programs to make their DEI initiatives more detailed and easily accessible to the public.

Across most of the factors examined, this study did not identify statistically significant differences between matched URGs and unmatched URGs. It is possible that matched URGs and unmatched URGs place the same amount of importance on factors such as DEI initiatives, tuition, and location when making application and ranking decisions. However, the interpretation of the results is limited by a small sample size. The number of unmatched URGs in the sample was only 8 so it is possible that any differences between matched URGs and unmatched URGs may not have been detected. While there were no differences between these two groups of participants for most of the factors analyzed, a two-sample t-test did find that there was a statistically significant difference between matched URGs and unmatched URGs in feeling that their identity hindered them in the admissions process (p = 0.0021). 17.8% (n = 8) of matched URGs agreed or strongly agreed that their identity hindered them in the admissions process compared to 62.5% (n = 5) of unmatched URGs. Underrepresented individuals have been noted in a prior study to feel anxious about their belonging in the field and have expressed instances of false assumptions being made about them based on their background (Schoonveld et al., 2007). These could be potential explanations as to why these unmatched URGs felt that their identity hurt them during the admissions process. Future research with larger sample sizes to further look into the perspectives of unmatched URGs.

This study's demographics were fairly representative of the demographic makeup of genetic counseling applicants as reported by the National Matching Services (NMS). Over the 2020 to 2022 admissions cycles, the ranges of percentages of racial/ethnic groups for registered match applicants were the following: 63 to 72% White, 5 to 9%, Hispanic/Latinx, 7 to 8% East/Southeast Asian, 5 to 6% South Asian, 2 to 6% Black/African American, 2% Middle Eastern/North African, and 1% American Indian/Alaska Native. In regards to the gender identity of registered match applicants over the 2020 to 2022 admissions cycles, the percentage of female applicants ranged from 86 to 87%, the percentage of male applicants ranged from 10 to 12%, and the percentage of nonbinary applicants was 1% (National Matching Services, 2022). For this study,

most of the participants were White (69.4%) and identified as a cisgender woman (93.9%). When compared to the NMS statistics, there were certain racial/ethnic groups in our study with higher representation such as Latinx/Hispanic (13.3%), East Asian/Southeast Asian (13.3%), South Asian (7.1%), and African American/Black (7.1%). The study population could have possibly been more diverse than the applicant population reported by NMS due to selection bias that affected who decided to complete the survey. While the study population may have had slightly higher percentages of underrepresented groups compared to the applicant population reported by NMS, the study population is still representative of the lack of diversity in the genetic counseling field (Mittman & Downs, 2008; NSGC, 2022a).

### 2.4.1 Study Limitations and Future Directions

There were a number of limitations of this study. One limitation was the small sample size of 98 individuals. According to the Genetic Counseling Admissions Match Statistics, 1652, 2069, and 2067 individuals applied to the match in the years 2020 to 2022 respectively (National Matching Services, 2022). Even when considering that a given number of the individuals in each year could have been reapplicants, the study sample size is still low considering the total number of applicants across the three admissions cycles. In addition, not all 98 individuals completed the survey which resulted in varying numbers of responses for questions. The questions towards the beginning of the survey had a greater number of responses, so it is possible that participants were experiencing survey fatigue as they went through the survey. As a result, the sample sizes were even smaller for some of the questions and comparisons being analyzed. A larger sample size would have allowed for a more representative sample and more generalizable results. In addition, statistical analyses that have more statistical power could have been used. This is especially

relevant for the comparisons made between matched URGs and unmatched URGs as the number of unmatched URGs was only 8.

In addition, selection bias may have impacted the results. Individuals who chose to participate and complete the survey may have had a greater interest in DEI topics than the average genetic counseling training program applicant. This could be a possible explanation as to why the survey was taken by 61% of respondents who self-identified as a URG. Additionally, this could have limited the detection of any statistically significant differences when comparing participants from URGs and non-URGs. Another limitation of this study could be the interpretation of the questions asked in the survey. While the survey questions were designed to avoid ambiguity, it is possible that respondents could have had different interpretations of the questions. For example, when asked about the importance of a program's location in their application decisions, participants could have interpreted location as the political landscape of the location, the proximity of the location to their home state, or the cost of living at the location. This could be a reason as to why location was one of the factors that participants agreed or strongly agreed on as participants could have been considering all these aspects about a program's location.

Future research could involve studies with larger sample sizes of past applicants from URGs, especially those who did not match to a program. This research could build on this study to further characterize their experiences, possible barriers, and consideration of DEI initiatives during the admissions process. In addition, these studies could focus on individual URGs to identify experiences that are unique to that group. This study brought attention to identities that were less likely to be captured during the admissions process (i.e. first generation student, low socioeconomic status) so these are examples of URGs that could be further studied.

Findings from this study could also inform programs' DEI initiatives and other changes in the future. For example, programs could outline their DEI initiatives and provide detailed actionable outcomes on their websites so that this information could become easily accessible for prospective students. In addition, more programs could incorporate inclusive answer choices in their demographics questions. This could allow applicants to feel more comfortable sharing their identities should they choose. As this study showed that participants from URGs strongly consider a program's DEI recruitment initiatives into their application and ranking decisions, programs could continue to increase their efforts in creating scholarships to help recruit more individuals from URGs into the field.

### **2.5 Conclusions**

This study assessed how past applicants considered genetic counseling training programs' DEI initiatives as well as other factors during the admissions process. To examine any differences in their decision-making and thought processes, the study also compared URGs to non-URGs as well as matched URGs and unmatched URGs. To our knowledge, prior studies have not examined how past applicants have incorporated a program's DEI initiatives into their application decisions. Findings from this study suggest that respondents from URGs place a stronger importance on a program's DEI recruitment initiatives and diversity in previous student cohorts compared to respondents from non-URGs when making application and/or ranking decisions. In addition to diversity in a program's student cohorts, participants from URGs seemed to value diversity in program staff as participants expressed that these two factors would make them feel more comfortable in sharing their identity. Several participants expressed that the application process

was not able to appreciate the experiences behind less visible identities such as a low socioeconomic status background and a first-generation student. Programs could modify their applications through more inclusive question and answer choices as well as prompts that may be able to better capture these experiences. In addition, programs could increase their focus on their DEI recruitment initiatives to help alleviate the cost barriers that individuals from URGs face when trying to enter the profession. This study could help inform changes that could serve as a positive feedback loop to recruit and retain more individuals from URGs into genetic counseling.

### 3.0 Research Significance to Genetic Counseling and Public Health

As mentioned previously, there has historically been a lack of diversity in the genetic counseling field. NSGC has taken steps over the years to address this issue. In 2022, NSGC created an action plan consisting of DEI initiatives that involve communication, education and training, NSGC's annual conference, policy changes, partnerships and outreach. Some of these initiatives include quarterly updates on the progress of the action plan, increasing awareness of genetic counseling through early outreach and community service programs to underrepresented groups and partnering with organizations that support underrepresented students and genetic counselors to create resources (NSGC, 2022b). Many of NSGC's plans echo suggestions and thoughts provided by the participants of this study. When asked what was missing from genetic counseling training program's DEI initiatives, a common response was a lack of detailed actionable outcomes. Genetic counseling training programs could post action plans of DEI initiatives and provide regular updates on their progress online so that this information is publicly available to prospective students. By providing this level of assurance and transparency to increasing diversity, programs could potentially attract from individuals from URGs who value the program's commitment to diversity.

This project also has significance to the field of public health through addressing several essential public health services. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has established a framework consisting of ten essential public health services to protect and promote health equity. Two of the ten essential public health services this project focuses on is building a diverse and skilled workforce as well as enabling equitable access (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). Compared to other healthcare professions such as physicians and social

workers, genetic counseling is the least racially and ethnically diverse (Sarmiento, 2019). This thesis project identified potential barriers for the recruitment of underrepresented groups into genetic counseling as well as possible ways that programs could improve their DEI initiatives and aspects of their admissions processes. If these barriers and improvements are addressed, then this could allow for higher recruitment and retainment of URGs into the genetic counseling field. A more diverse workforce may lead to improvements in access and quality of healthcare to underserved communities. For example, when physicians and patients share the same race, appointments tended to be longer with higher patient satisfaction (Cooper et al., 2003). This is important as many underrepresented groups have experienced a history of poor quality of care, difficulty seeking access to care, and discrimination (Sorkin et al., 2010; Casey et al., 2019; Lagu et al., 2022). In addition to impacting public health, addressing the barriers that are affecting the recruitment of URGs into the field would allow the profession to accomplish its goals to increase diversity in the field.

Another essential public health service that this project addresses is strengthening, supporting, and mobilizing communities and partnerships (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). When participants were asked to give their opinions on what is missing from program's DEI initiatives, multiple participants stated community outreach. The genetic counseling field could invest more resources into working with communities with URGs to develop pipeline programs that bring early awareness of genetic counseling to and recruit individuals from URGs. As an assignment that could be incorporated into their curriculum, genetic counseling training programs could also have their students visit local schools in communities of URGs to provide presentations and teach K-12 students about genetics and genetic counseling. In addition, more programs could have lectures about certain underrepresented groups in their

curriculum that are given by individuals belonging to those underrepresented groups. DEI initiatives that involve building strong partnerships with underrepresented communities will be vital in increasing recruitment of individuals from these communities.

# **Appendix A IRB Approval**



# EXEMPT DETERMINATION

Date:	December 20, 2022
IRB:	STUDY22100169
PI:	Christine Munro
Title:	The Perspectives of Applicants on the Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Initiatives and Admissions Processes of Genetic Counseling Training Programs
Funding:	None

The Institutional Review Board reviewed and determined the above referenced study meets the regulatory requirements for exempt research under 45 CFR 46.104(d).

#### **Determination Documentation**

Determination Date:	12/20/2022
Exempt Category:	(2)(i) Tests, surveys, interviews, or observation (non-identifiable)
Determinations:	None
Approved Documents:	<ul> <li>Shetty_Final Survey Questions.docx, Category: Data Collection;</li> <li>HRP-721 - WORKSHEET - Exemption_Tests Surveys Public Behavior_Version_0.01.docx, Category: IRB Protocol;</li> <li>Shetty_Survey Introduction Consent Form3.docx, Category: Recruitment Materials;</li> <li>Thesis Research Study Recruitment Scripts.docx, Category: Recruitment Materials;</li> </ul>

If you have any questions, please contact the University of Pittsburgh IRB Coordinator, <u>Dana DiVirgilio</u>. **NOTE**: Modifications are only required if they will affect the exempt determination. It is important to **close your study when finished** by submitting a Continuing Review.

Please take a moment to complete our <u>Satisfaction Survey</u> as we appreciate your feedback.

# **Appendix B Survey**

### Dear Past Applicant,

One of the challenges that genetic counseling faces as a profession is the lack of diversity in the field. Historically, the genetic counseling workforce has been composed of predominantly non-Hispanic white genetic counselors. In recent years, the field has focused on taking steps to promote diversity in the field. For example, many genetic counseling training programs have developed their own diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives. However, there has been little research on how these efforts have impacted prospective genetic counseling students. For these reasons, I invite you to complete an online survey aiming to address these gaps in the literature.

The data collected from this survey will be used for my master's thesis project that I am carrying out as part of my training. Through this survey, this research study will investigate the factors applicants consider during their application and match decisions, with a focus on genetic counseling programs' DEI initiatives. The survey will also include questions on the experiences, perceived strengths, and perceived barriers of the genetic counseling program admissions process for applicants from underrepresented groups (URG). These questions have been designed to be broad enough to collect information that is not identifiable. We will not collect any clear identifiers like your name or address.

To be eligible for this study, individuals must have applied to a genetic counseling program in the United States and/or Canada between the years of 2020 and 2022. Current University of Pittsburgh students are not eligible to participate in this study. Participation in this survey is voluntary. The survey will take about 10 to 15 minutes. There are no benefits or risks to you for participating in this survey. Whether or not you choose to partake in this survey will not affect your relationship with the University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program. As this survey does not collect identifiable information, participation in this study will not affect your future application to a genetic counseling training program.

You may stop your participation at any time by closing the window to the survey. The responses to the survey will be anonymous. Although every reasonable effort has been taken, confidentiality during Internet communication activities cannot be guaranteed and it is possible that additional information beyond that collected for research purposes may be captured and used by others not associated with this study.

If you would like to participate, please click the arrow in the bottom right corner of the page.

Thank you for your time. If you have any questions or concerns regarding this project, please email me at ius3@pitt.edu.

Sincerely, Impana Shetty Second-Year Genetic Counseling Student University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program

Q1

# 👻 🔝 Skip to

End of Survey if No Is Selected

Have you applied to a genetic counseling program in the United States and/or Canada between the years of 2020 and 2022?

O Yes

O No

Q2



Are you a current University of Pittsburgh student?

O Yes

O No

Please use the following information to answer this question. In the field of genetic counseling, an individual belonging to an underrepresented group (URG) is an individual who is not a white, able-bodied, heterosexual female. Individuals may fall into an URG based on diversity domains such as race/ethnicity, LGBTQIA+ status, socioeconomic status, generation of immigration (i.e. first generation student). [Please note that this is not an all-inclusive list].

Based of counse	-	tify in an URG group in the field of genetic
O Yes		
O No		

### Q4

How do you identify in terms of race/ethnicity? Please select all that apply:

- African American/Black
- Latinx/Hispanic
- East Asian/Southeast Asian
- South Asian
- Native American/Alaska Native
- Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander
- Middle Eastern/North African/West Asian
- White
- Other please describe:
- Prefer not to say

Do you identify as a member of the following groups? Please select all that apply:

- LGBTQIA+ community
- International Student
- Disability community
- Neurodivergent
- Low socioeconomic status
- First-generation student
- Other please describe:
- Prefer not to say
- None of the above

#### Q6

### What is your current age?

- O Under 20 years old
- O 20 to 24 years old
- O 25 to 29 years old
- O 30 to 34 years old
- O 35 to 39 years old
- O 40+ years old
- O Prefer not to answer

### Q7

# Which of the following best describes your gender identity?

- O Cisgender Man
- O Cisgender Woman
- Transgender Man
- O Transgender Woman
- Non-binary
- O Prefer to self-describe:
- O Prefer not to say

The following question is related to how applicants choose which genetic counseling training programs to apply to and/or rank. Diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives are policies, programs, and statements that promote the representation and participation of individuals from underrepresented groups. DEI initiatives for a genetic counseling training program can be separated into two categories: the program's curriculum and recruitment (i.e. through scholarships, financial aid).

### **Q**8

To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following statements when choosing which schools to apply to and/or rank?

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree Nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
A program's DEI curriculum initiatives were important to me	0	0	0	0	0
A program's DEI recruitment initiatives (i.e. scholarships, financial aid) were important to me	0	0	0	0	0
A program's tuition was important to me	0	0	0	0	0
A program's location was important to me	0	0	0	0	0
The patient population at a program's rotation sites was important to me	0	0	0	0	0
The diversity in a program's previous student cohorts was important to me	0	0	0	0	0
					Page Break

The following questions are related to how applicants choose which genetic counseling training programs to apply to. Diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives are policies, programs, and statements that promote the representation and participation of individuals from underrepresented groups. DEI initiatives for a genetic counseling training program can be separated into two categories: the program's curriculum and recruitment (i.e. through scholarships, financial aid).

#### **Q**9

How easily were you able to find information on a program's DEI initiatives on their website?

- O Very Easily
- O Easily
- O Neutral
- O Difficult
- O Very Difficult

#### Q10

A program's application questions about DEI were important in deciding to apply to that program.

- Strongly Agree
- Agree
- Neither Agree Nor Disagree
- Disagree
- Strongly Disagree

#### Q11

If there were any factors taken into consideration that were not previously listed, please list them below.

	Q12
-	🔐 Skip to
	End of Block if No Is Selected
	Did you have the opportunity to rank genetic counseling programs in the NMS Match System?
	○ Yes
	O No

----- Page Break -----

The following questions are related to deciding how to rank genetic counseling training programs. Ranking genetic counseling programs is defined as ordering genetic counseling programs based on personal preference in the NMS Match system.

### Q13

Did you choose not to rank a program based on their DEI initiatives?

- O Yes
- O No

#### Q14

How likely was it that a program shared information about their DEI initiatives during the interview day?

- O Very Likely
- O Likely
- Neutral
- Unlikely
- O Very Unlikely

Being able to rank scholarship tracks for a program was important in deciding to rank that program.

- O Strongly Agree
- Agree
- O Neither Agree Nor Disagree
- Disagree
- O Strongly Disagree

#### Q16

I was less likely to favorably rank a program if I had to apply for a scholarship after matching.

- O Strongly Agree
- Agree
- O Neither Agree Nor Disagree
- O Disagree
- O Strongly Disagree

#### Q17

Current students' experiences in the training program were important in deciding to rank that program.

- O Strongly Agree
- O Agree
- O Neither Agree Nor Disagree
- Disagree
- O Strongly Disagree

Feeling comfortable talking to program staff was important in deciding to rank that program.

- Strongly Agree
- Agree
- Neither Agree Nor Disagree
- Disagree
- Strongly Disagree

#### Q19

If there were any factors taken into consideration when ranking a program that were not previously stated, please list them below.

Display this question

If Based on this definition, do you self-identify in an URG group in the field of genetic counseling? Yes Is Selected

The following questions are related to experiences during the admissions process.

Q20

🛛 💪 Display this question

If Based on this definition, do you self-identify in an URG group in the field of genetic counseling? Yes Is Selected

If a program asked you about how you identify at some point during the admissions process, were you comfortable with sharing that information?

O Yes

O No

#### 🙄 Display this question

If Based on this definition, do you self-identify in an URG group in the field of genetic counseling? Yes Is Selected

If asked about your identity, do you feel that the questions were able to fully capture the groups in which you identify?

O Yes

O No

Q22

Display this question

If Based on this definition, do you self-identify in an URG group in the field of genetic counseling? Yes Is Selected

If you knew a program was asking about identity to improve DEI efforts, would that make you more comfortable in sharing your identity?

O Yes

- O No
- O Unsure

Q23

*	۹	Display this question	

If Based on this definition, do you self-identify in an URG group in the field of genetic counseling? Yes Is Selected

What factors would make you more comfortable sharing your identity? Select all that apply.

- A program's DEI initiatives
- Diversity in past cohorts
- Diversity in program staff and leadership
- Demographic questions with inclusive answer choices
- Other
Q24

#### Display this question

If Based on this definition, do you self-identify in an URG group in the field of genetic counseling? Yes Is Selected

I felt that my identity hindered me in the admissions process.

- Strongly Agree
- O Agree
- O Neither Agree Nor Disagree
- O Disagree
- O Strongly Disagree

Please answer the following questions.

#### Q25

What do you think the admissions process did not capture about you as an applicant? Please share your thoughts below if applicable.

### Q26

What do you believe is missing from genetic counseling training programs' DEI initiatives?

Please answer the next set of questions based on your most recent application cycle.

Q27					
How many	genetic coun	seling training	programs did	you apply to?	
0 1-2					
0 3-4					
0 5-6					
0 7-8					
0 9-10					
0 11-12					
0 13+					

## Q28

How many programs did you receive an interview invitation from?

- 0 0
- 0 1-2
- 0 3-4
- 0 5-6
- 0 7-8
- 0 9-10
- 0 10+

#### Q29

What was your undergraduate GPA on a 4.0 scale?

- O Below 2.00
- 0 2.00-2.25
- 0 2.26-2.50
- 0 2.51-2.75
- 0 2.76-3.00
- 0 3.01-3.25
- 0 3.26-3.50
- 0 3.51-3.75
- 0 3.76-4.00

#### Q30

*	🔀 Skip to
	Did you match to a genetic counseling if No Is Selected
	Were you a reapplicant?
	O Yes
	O No

## Q31

If you were a reapplicant, how many times had you applied to a genetic counseling program previously?

- 01
- 02
- 0 3+

	Q32
1	G Skip destination
	Did you match to a genetic counseling training program?
	O Yes
	O No

End of Survey

We thank you for your time spent taking this survey.

Your response has been recorded.

# Appendix C Supplemental Figures

Demographic	Value	Count (n)	Percentage
Age	Under 20 years old	0	0.0%
	20 to 24 years old	28	46.7%
	25 to 29 years old	25	41.7%
	30 to 34 years old	3	5.0%
	35 to 39 years old	2	3.3%
	40+ years old	1	1.7%
	Prefer not to answer	1	1.7%
Gender Identity	Cisgender Man	3	5.0%
	Cisgender Woman	54	90.0%
	Transgender Man	0	0.0%
	Transgender Woman	0	0.0%
	Non-binary	3	5.0%
	Prefer to self-describe	0	0.0%
	Prefer not to say	0	0.0%

## Appendix Table 1 Participants from URGs Demographics

#### Participants from URGs

## Appendix Table 2 Participants from Non-URGs Demographics

Participants from Non-URGs					
Demographic	Value	Count (n)	Percentage		
Race/Ethnicity	African American/Black	7	11.7%		
	Latinx/Hispanic	13	21.7%		
	East Asian/Southeast Asian	12	20.0%		
	South Asian	6	10.0%		
	Native American/Alaska Native	1	1.7%		
	Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander	0	0.0%		
	Middle Eastern/North African/West African	2	3.3%		
	White	32	53.3%		
	Other-please describe	1	1.7%		
	Prefer not to say	0	0.0%		
Age	Under 20 years old	0	0.0%		
	20 to 24 years old	22	57.9%		
	25 to 29 years old	11	28.9%		
	30 to 34 years old	4	10.5%		

	35 to 39 years old	1	2.6%
	40+ years old	0	0.0%
	Prefer not to answer	0	0.0%
Gender Identity	Cisgender Man	0	0.0%
	Cisgender Woman	38	100.0%
	Transgender Man	0	0.0%
	Transgender Woman	0	0.0%
	Non-binary	0	0.0%
	Prefer to self-describe	0	0.0%
	Prefer not to say	0	0.0%

## Appendix Table 3 All Participants Application Metrics

Demographic	Response	Count (n)	Percentage
	1-2	5	5.9%
	3-4	11	12.9%
Number of Genetic	5-6	15	17.6%
Counseling Programs	7-8	26	30.6%
Applied To	9-10	14	16.5%
	11-12	10	11.8%
	13+	4	4.7%
	0	4	4.7%
	1-2	26	30.6%
	3-4	20	23.5%
Number of Interview Invitations Received	5-6	16	18.8%
Invitations Received	7-8	12	14.1%
	9-10	5	5.9%
	10+	2	2.4%
	Below 2.00	0	0.0%
	2.00-2.25	0	0.0%
	2.26-2.50	2	2.4%
	2.51-2.75	0	0.0%
Undergraduate GPA	2.76-3.00	3	3.5%
	3.01-3.25	12	14.1%
	3.26-3.50	16	18.8%
	3.51-3.75	18	21.2%
	3.76-4.00	34	40.0%
Deennligent Status	Yes	36	42.4%
Reapplicant Status	No	49	57.6%
Match Status	Yes	67	79.8%

## All Participants

No

17

## Appendix Table 4 URGs vs Non-URGs Ranking Considerations

	1	URG		n-URG		
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage		
Strongly Agree	29	56.9%	23	69.7%		
Agree	20	39.2%	8	24.2%		
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	2	3.9%	2	6.1%		
Disagree	0	0.0%	0	0.0%		
Strongly Disagree	0	0.0%	0	0.0%		
	51		33			
Question: Feeling comfortable talking to program staff was important in deciding to rank that program.   URG Non-URG						
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage		
Strongly Agree	33	64.7%	25	75.8%		
Agree	16	31.4%	8	24.2%		
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	1	2.0%	0	0.0%		
Disagree	1	2.0%	0	0.0%		
Strongly Disagree	0	0.0%	0	0.0%		
	51		33			
Question: Being able to important in		urship tracks f rank that pro		ram was		
	١	URG		n-URG		
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage		
Strongly Agree	16	31.4%	8	24.2%		
	16	31.4%	9	27.3%		
Agree		19.6%	9	27.3%		
Agree Neither Agree Nor Disagree	10	19.0%	-			
	10	19.0%	6	18.2%		
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	-		6 1	18.2% 3.0%		

Question: I was less likely to favorably rank a program if I had to apply for a scholarship after matching.

	URG		Non-URG	
Responses	Counts Percentage		Counts	Percentage
Strongly Agree	5	9.8%	2	6.1%

Agree	10	19.6%	2	6.1%
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	16	31.4%	14	42.4%
Disagree	18	35.3%	12	36.4%
Strongly Disagree	2	3.9%	3	9.1%
	51		33	

Nun	nber of Genet	tic Counseling Pro	grams App	lied To			
		URG	N	on-URG			
Values	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage			
1-2	5	9.3%	0	0.0%			
3-4	7	13.0%	4	12.9%			
5-6	9	16.7%	6	19.4%			
7-8	15	27.8%	11	35.5%			
9-10	9	16.7%	5	16.1%			
11-12	6	11.1%	4	12.9%			
13+	3	5.6%	1	3.2%			
	54		31				
Number of Interview Invitations Received							
		URG	Non-URG				
Values	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage			
0	3	5.6%	1	3.2%			
1-2	14	25.9%	12	38.7%			
3-4	13	24.1%	7	22.6%			
5-6	9	16.7%	7	22.6%			
7-8	11	20.4%	1	3.2%			
9-10	3	5.6%	2	6.5%			
10+	1	1.9%	1	3.2%			
	54		31				
	l	Undergraduate GP	A				
		URG	Ν	on-URG			
Ranges	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage			
Below 2.00	0	0.0%	0	0.0%			
2.00-2.25	0	0.0%	0	0.0%			
2.26-2.50	1	1.9%	1	3.2%			
2.51-2.75	0	0.0%	0	0.0%			
2.76-3.00	3	5.6%	0	0.0%			
3.01-3.25	6	11.1%	6	19.4%			

## Appendix Table 5 URGs vs Non-URGs Application Metrics

16.7%

7

22.6%

9

3.26-3.50

3.51-3.75	10	18.5%	8	25.8%			
3.76-4.00	25 46.3%		9	29.0%			
	54		31				
Question: Did you match to a genetic counseling program?							
		URG	Non-URG				
Response	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage			
Yes	45	84.9%	22	71.0%			
No	8	15.1%	9	29.0%			
	53		31				

## Appendix Table 6 Matched URGs vs Unmatched URGs Ranking Considerations

Question: Current students' experiences in the training program were important in deciding to rank that program.					
	Matc	Matched URG		Unmatched URG	
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage	
Strongly Agree	27	60.0%	2	40.0%	
Agree	16	35.6%	3	60.0%	
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	2	4.4%	0	0.0%	
Disagree	0	0.0%	0	0.0%	
Strongly Disagree	0	0.0%	0	0.0%	
	45		5		
Question: Feeling comfortable talking to program staff was important in deciding to rank that program.   Matched URG					
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage	
Strongly Agree	31	68.9%	2	40.0%	
Agree	12	26.7%	3	60.0%	
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	1	2.2%	0	0.0%	
Disagree	1	2.2%	0	0.0%	
Strongly Disagree	0	0.0%	0	0.0%	
1					
	45		5		
Question: Being able to r important in c	ank schola	urship tracks fo rank that pro	or a progr	am was	
~	ank schola deciding to	1 0	or a progr gram.	am was	
~	ank schola deciding to	rank that pro	or a progr gram.		
important in a	cank schola deciding to Matc	rank that pro	or a progr gram. Unmat	ched URG	
important in a	cank schola deciding to Mate Counts	rank that pro hed URG Percentage	or a progr gram. Unmat Counts	ched URG Percentage	

Disagree	7	15.6%	1	20.0%		
Strongly Disagree	1	2.2%	0	0.0%		
	45		5			
Question: I was less likely to favorably rank a program if I had to apply for a scholarship after matching.						
	Matc	hed URG	Unmatched URG			
Responses	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage		
Strongly Agree	4	8.9%	0	0.0%		
Agree	9	20.0%	1	20.0%		
Neither Agree Nor Disagree	13	28.9%	3	60.0%		
Disagree	17	37.8%	1	20.0%		
Strongly Disagree	2	4.4%	0	0.0%		
	45		5			

Appendix Table 7 Matched URGs vs Unmatched URGs Application Metrics

Number of Genetic Counseling Programs Applied To							
	Mat	Matched URG		Unmatched URG			
Values	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage			
1-2	4	8.9%	1	12.5%			
3-4	4	8.9%	2	25.0%			
5-6	8	17.8%	1	12.5%			
7-8	13	28.9%	2	25.0%			
9-10	7	15.6%	2	25.0%			
11-12	6	13.3%	0	0.0%			
13+	3	6.7%	0	0.0%			
	45		8				
	Number of Interview Invitations Received						
	Matched URG Unmatched URG						
Values	Counts	Percentage	Counts	Percentage			
0	0	0.0%	3	37.5%			
1-2	9	20.0%	4	50%			
3-4	12	26.7%	1	12.5%			
5-6	9	20.0%	0	0%			
7-8	11	24.4%	0	0%			
9-10	3	6.7%	0	0%			
10+	1	2.2%	0	0%			
	45		8				
Undergraduate GPA							

	Matched URG		Unmatched URG	
Ranges	Counts Percentage		Counts	Percentage
Below 2.00	0	0.0%	0	0%
2.00-2.25	0	0.0%	0	0%
2.26-2.50	0	0.0%	0	0%
2.51-2.75	0	0.0%	0	0%
2.76-3.00	3	6.7%	0	0%
3.01-3.25	4	8.9%	2	25%
3.26-3.50	7	15.6%	2	25%
3.51-3.75	8	17.8%	2	25%
3.76-4.00	23	51.1%	2	25%
	45		8	

#### **Bibliography**

- Accreditation Council for Genetic Counseling. (2022). *Students & Volunteers*. https://www.gceducation.org/students-volunteers/
- Alvarado-Wing, T. E., Marshall, J., Best, A., Gomez, J., & Cragun, D. (2021). Exploring racial and ethnic minority individuals' journey to becoming genetic counselors: Mapping paths to diversifying the genetic counseling profession. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 30(6), 1522–1534. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgc4.1419
- American Board of Genetic Counseling. (2022). *Diversity, Equity, Inclusion, & Justice (DEIJ)*. https://www.abgc.net/about-abgc/diversity,-equity-inclusion-justice/
- Association of American Medical Colleges. (2022). *Holistic Review*. https://www.aamc.org/services/member-capacity-building/holistic-review
- Boise State University's Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). *MSGC Application Guidebook*. https://www.boisestate.edu/geneticcounseling/msgc-applicationguidebook/
- Boston University Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). Admissions. https://www.bumc.bu.edu/gms/genetic-counseling/admissions/
- Case Western Genetic Counseling Training Program. (n.d.-a). *Application and Admission Information*. https://case.edu/medicine/genetics/graduate-programs/genetic-counselingtraining-program/application-and-admission-information
- Case Western Genetic Counseling Training Program. (n.d.-b). *Genetic Counseling Training Program.* https://case.edu/medicine/genetics/graduate-programs/genetic-counseling-training-program
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). *10 Essential Public Health Services*. https://www.cdc.gov/publichealthgateway/publichealthservices/essentialhealthservices.ht ml
- Channaoui, N., Bui, K., & Mittman, I. (2020). Efforts of diversity and inclusion, cultural competency, and equity in the genetic counseling profession: A snapshot and reflection. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 29(2), 166–181. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgc4.1241
- Channaoui, N., Khan, A., Wiesman, C., Bui, K., Cunningham, M., Brown, K., Wolfe Schneider, K., Platt, K., Hodges, P. D., Thompson, N., Haas, B., Strang, K., Carey, M., Ramos, E., Arjunan, A., & Platt, J. (2020). Summary report of the 2019 Diversity and Inclusion Task

Force of the National Society of Genetic Counselors. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 29(2), 192–201. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgc4.1270

- Columbia University Genetic Counseling Graduate Program. (n.d.). *Diversity Statement*. https://www.vagelos.columbia.edu/education/academic-programs/program-genetic-counseling/who-we-are/diversity-statement#:~:text=To%20grow%20and%20sustain%20a,now%20and%20in%20the%20f uture.
- Cooper, L. A., Roter, D. L., Johnson, R. L., Ford, D. E., Steinwachs, D. M., & Powe, N. R. (2003). Patient-centered communication, ratings of care, and concordance of patient and physician race. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 139(11), 907–915. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-139-11-200312020-00009
- Fowler, F. J. (2014). Survey research methods (Fifth edition). SAGE.
- Ivan, K. M., Hassed, S., Darden, A. G., Aston, C. E., & Guy, C. (2017). Influence of Genetic Counseling Graduate Program Websites on Student Application Decisions. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 26(6), 1213–1220. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10897-017-0097-4
- JHU/NIH Genetic Counseling Training Program. (2022). JHU/NIH Genetic Counseling Training Program. https://www.genome.gov/careers-training/Professional-Development-Programs/Genetic-Counseling-Training
- Majmudar, G. (2019). Assessing the Impact of Diversity and Inclusion among Individuals in Genetic Counseling Student Cohorts. *Doctoral Dissertation, Brandeis University, Graduate School of Arts and Sciences*.
- Mann, S. (2020). Creation of the Minority Genetic Professionals Network to increase diversity in the genetics work force. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 29(2), 202–205. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgc4.1248
- Mittman, I. S., & Downs, K. (2008). Diversity in Genetic Counseling: Past, Present and Future. Journal of Genetic Counseling, 17(4), 301–313. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10897-008-9160-5
- Myers, M. F., Bergner, A., Conway, L., Duquette, D., Durst, A. L., Yashar, B. M., Zhang, X., & Campion, M. (2022). A report of the AGCPD task force to evaluate associations between select admissions requirements, demographics, and performance on ABGC certification examination. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 31(2), 302–315. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgc4.1537
- National Matching Services. (2022). GC Admissions Match Statistics. https://natmatch.com/gcadmissions/statistics.html

National Society of Genetic Counselors. (2022a). 2022 Professional Status Survey.

- National Society of Genetic Counselors. (2022b). Justice, Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion (J.E.D.I) Action Plan. https://www.nsgc.org/Portals/0/NSGC%20JEDI%20Action%20Plan%20-%20FINAL%2006-2022.pdf
- Ohio State University Genetic Counseling Graduate Program. (n.d.). *Diversity, Equity and Inclusion*. https://medicine.osu.edu/education/masters/ms-genetic-counseling/diversity-equity-and-inclusion
- Price, E., Robbins, S. J., & Valverde, K. (2020). Increasing diversity in the genetic counseling profession: Development of recruitment tools for African American undergraduate students. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 29(2), 224–233. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgc4.1280
- Sarmiento, A. (2019). Genetic counseling training program admissions teams and racial and ethnic diversity surveying the gatekeepers (MS).
- Schoonveld, K. C., Veach, P. M., & LeRoy, B. S. (2007). What is it like to be in the minority? Ethnic and gender diversity in the genetic counseling profession. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 16(1), 53–69. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10897-006-9045-4
- Sorkin, D. H., Ngo-Metzger, Q., & De Alba, I. (2010). Racial/ethnic discrimination in health care: Impact on perceived quality of care. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 25(5), 390– 396. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-010-1257-5
- Stanford Master's Program in Human Genetics and Genetic Counseling. (n.d.). *Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion*. https://med.stanford.edu/genetic-counseling/dei.html
- The Exeter Group. (2021). National Society of Genetic Counselors Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Assessment. National Society of Genetic Counselors. https://www.nsgc.org/Portals/0/Docs/Policy/JEDI/NSGC% 20DEI% 20Assessment% 20Re port% 20of% 20Findings% 20and% 20Recommendations% 20Final\_April% 202021.pdf?ver =-06RlzeKHbSKnBXUTj7\_8w% 3D% 3D
- The Medical College of Wisconsin Genetic Counseling Graduate Program. (n.d.). *Genetic Counseling MS Program*. https://www.mcw.edu/education/graduate-school/graduate-school-programs/genetic-counseling-ms-program
- UConn Genetic Counseling Master's Degree Program. (n.d.-a). A Holistic Admissions Review. https://geneticcounseling.uconn.edu/admission-requirements-overview/
- UConn Genetic Counseling Master's Degree Program. (n.d.-b). *Increasing Diversity in the Genetic Counseling Profession*. https://geneticcounseling.uconn.edu/increasing-diversity-in-the-genetic-counseling-profession/#

- UCSF Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). Admissions. https://geneticcounseling.ucsf.edu/admissions
- University of Minnesota Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). Admissions. https://cbs.umn.edu/genetic-counseling/admissions
- University of Nebraska Medical Center Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). Admission to the *Program*. https://www.unmc.edu/alliedhealth/education/gc/admission/index.html
- University of Pennsylvania. (n.d.). Alliance to Increase Diversity in Genetic Counseling Scholarships. https://www.med.upenn.edu/geneticcounseling/alliance-to-increasediversity-in-genetic-counseling.html
- University of Pennsylvania Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.-a). *Frequently* Asked Questions. https://www.med.upenn.edu/geneticcounseling/faq.html
- University of Pennsylvania Master of Science in Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.-b). *Increasing Diversity*. https://www.med.upenn.edu/geneticcounseling/increasing-diversity/
- University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.-a). *Genetic Counseling Financial Aid*. https://www.sph.pitt.edu/hugen/admissions-aid/financial-aid/genetic-counseling-financial-aid
- University of Pittsburgh Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.-b). *Program Director*. https://www.publichealth.pitt.edu/human-genetics/prospective-students/ms-in-genetic-counseling/program-director
- University of South Caroline Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). *Diversity, Equity & Inclusion*. https://sc.edu/study/colleges\_schools/medicine/education/graduate\_programs/genetic\_co unseling/diversity\_equity\_inclusion/index.php
- University of Utah Graduate Program in Genetic Counseling. (n.d.). *Statement from the UUGPGC Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Committee.* https://uugpgc.genetics.utah.edu/deicommitment/
- Vanderbilt Master of Genetic Counseling Program. (n.d.). *Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion*. https://medschool.vanderbilt.edu/mgc/diversity/
- VCU Genetic Counseling program. (n.d.). *M.S. in Genetic Counseling*. https://gen.vcu.edu/graduate-and-training-programs/ms-in-genetic-counseling/
- Wolfe Schneider, K., Collins, R., Huether, C., & Steinberg Warren, N. (2009). A Cross Sectional Study Exploring Factors Impacting Recruitment of African American College Students into the Genetic Counseling Profession. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 18(5), 494–506. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10897-009-9242-z